OSB Sustainable Future Section 

Executive Committee Meeting Minutes
July 12, 2012 at 9:00 a.m. at Landye Bennett Blumstein LLP
Present: Bobby Mauger, Michelle Slater, Jim Kennedy, Jennifer Gates, Robin Seifried, Diane Henkels
Excused: Dallas DeLuca, Ellen Grover, Janna Aginsky, Dick Roy
Absent: Barry Woods
Guests: Ann McQuestin
Minutes
Michelle postponed approval of the May 2012 minutes until next month.
New Items
Michelle received an e-mail from Sylvia Stevens regarding creation of a knowledge bank by OSB - soliciting suggestions for what our section would like included.  Inclusion of newsletters and CLE materials was discussed.  Michelle will follow up with Sylvia for more detail on the type of information the Bar seeks to include.
Current Budget & Membership
Robin reported on the budget, which she has updated to reflect current membership numbers (263 general members, including 4 new admittees) and to reflect year-to-date expenditures and revenues.   [It is included as an estimate.]  

The “contributions” category currently has 200 budgeted and $0 incurred.  A discussion was had as to whether in prior meetings, the EC approved the concept of making contributions to those from whom we receive requests.  No shared memory existed; Michelle and Diane will review the minutes to make a determination.  Jim believed contributions should be made, if at all, only to sustainability-related endeavors.  Jen stated that contributions should not be automatic even if budgeted - a vote should be taken.  Diane stated that the process should be more streamlined with no vote.
Robin reported on membership.  Approximately 20 new members have joined to date as a result of sign-ups at SFS-sponsored programs.  The Section has 264 members (paying) today.  The Bar has indicated that all dues have now been processed.  Robin emailed former members about reasons for leaving - one was accidental, several were financial; some did not respond.  Jen will email LeAnn Bailey, Steve Bush & Sam Gamboa about why they did not sign up again (subject to hearing from Janna).
Robin will talk to Janna about the several Schwabe attorneys who did not re-up.
Awards Report - Michelle on behalf of Ellen
Ellen has not received any nominations for the Law Firm Sustainable Leadership Award
Jim contacted Tonkon & will contact Perkins Coie; Robin contacted Stoel and will contact Beth Allen; Diane will take Stahancyk & Jordan Schrader, Michelle will take all those who applied to the Partners program.
Michelle will ask Sarah Hackbart to send out a notice that the nomination deadline has been extended 2 weeks until July 31; Those EC members who contact firms will inform them of the new July 31 deadline.

The concept of institutionalizing the award process in the Bar instead of in the Section was discussed. The Section would want to influence the Bar’s process to insure consistency with our work.  The Bar would need a lead person from the EC to shepherd the process.  Dick Roy will act as that liaison.  Dick has recommended that past recipients sit on the Bar’s committee to choose the award recipient.  The OSB President's Sustainability Award nomination deadline is July 16, 2012.  Michelle recommends that EC members mention this deadline when they contact firms/lawyers about the Law Firm Award.
Study Group Reports
Jim reported on the Office of Legal Guardian Study Group.  It recently has interviewed Maja Gopel, a leading scholar on this concept, and consulted again with Carolyn Raffensperger, a U.S. expert who is very supportive.  The Study Group will be meeting with members of the Oregon Sustainability Board, Sara Vickerman and Robin Morris Collin, on July 26.  The group is leaning toward recommending an executive order for the creation of the legal guardian office rather than legislative creation.
Jim reported on the Global Animal Partnership Study Group.  In July, the first meeting occurred with Pam Frasch at Lewis & Clark and Kathy Hesler, the chair of the Animal Law Section.  The Study Group will have 2 members from L&C Animal Law Department, 2 from the OSB Animal Law Section, and 2 people from the SFS, and possibly 2 people from the OSB agricultural law section.  Michelle will join Jim as the second member from the SFS.
Dick also has a group looking at how to use retired attorneys.  No report was provided.
Bobby and Jim have been working on an analysis of the Oregon Constitution and foundations for sustainability within its language and structure.  Bobby circulated materials and discussion was had.  Because of the limited language directly supporting sustainability in the Constitution, and work previously done by others, this group may not need to do a long term in-depth analysis.
Possible earth jurisprudence study group - Michelle will follow up with Dick as to the status of this group.
Program Committee Update
Dick provided a written report.  EC members are asked to provide feedback on the topics and suggest new topics.  The committee will evaluate the most recent program by Margi Hoffman.  The next program, on sustainability in business operations, is in September and Jared Kennedy, formerly of Brightworks, will be writing a related article for the next newsletter.
Committee to Evaluate Nominations for EC Committee Membership
The bylaws require that one-third of the committee's membership be comprised of persons who currently are not members of the EC.  The nomination and selection process must be complete 30 days before the annual meeting, which is in November.  Michelle will send an email noting those members' terms that end in 2012 and which EC members can sit on the nomination committee. 
Report on Partners in Sustainability Program
First application/approval date has closed and the Bar has 21 partners.  Michelle indicated that one law firm asked if it could qualify its non-Oregon offices as partners.  This topic will be discussed at a future meeting, but those present had a preliminary discussion of perceived benefits and possible detriments.
The Section needs to get an article in Business Oregon (Michelle will follow up) and an announcement in the Bar Bulletin (Michelle will follow up).  Robin reported that the Section has approximately $1000 budgeted for this.
Report on the Land Trust Pro Bono Initiative
Paul Majkut and Nancy Duhnkrack attended the May 2012 EC meeting.  Since then, they have been researching how to create a pro bono land trust committee with the Bar, which would provide a bank of lawyers to give free advice on land trust and conservation easement issues.  A list of participating attorneys would be created and shared with land trusts, property owners and others.  As proposed, Nancy and Paul both would serve on the committee along with one member of the SFS EC.  The Bar has certified 15 other programs of a similar nature and the Bar has advised Paul and Nancy regarding this proposal.
Paul and Nancy would like to locate this committee within/as part of the SFS.  The EC, while supportive of the creation of the committee generally, discussed whether and why that arrangement is necessary.  Diane is going to get more detailed information about the reasons for and advantages of associating this committee with the SFS and ask Paul and Nancy to be prepared to present and discuss this at the August 14 SFS EC committee.
The meeting concluded at 11:20 a.m.
Page 1 of 3

